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 The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 
Town Hall on February 8, 2021.  The meeting was also broadcast remotely through Zoom.  
Those present were Trustees Mrs. Lorrie Benza, Mrs. Kristina O’Brien, and Mr. Jeffrey 
Markley, and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice Sugarman. Mr. Markley presided and called the 
meeting to order at 6:00 P.M.  
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to recess the regular meeting and go into executive 
session for the Employment and Compensation of Public Employees per Ohio Revised 
Code Section 121.22(G)(1). 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, 
aye; Mr. Markley, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their meeting at 6:0 P.M. in order to go into executive session. 
 
 Chief Lou Ann Metz and Assistant Chief Bill Lovell were invited into executive 
session at 6:00 P.M. and left at 7:01 P.M. 
 

The trustees returned from executive session, after considering the employment and 
compensation of public employees, and reconvened their regular meeting at 7:06 P.M. and 
everyone stood and recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 

1. Remove February 4, 2021 Special Meeting minutes approval. 
 
MINUTES APPROVAL 
 
 Mrs. Benza moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ January 25, 2021 regular 
meeting and the January 28, 2021 special meeting as submitted. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion. Vote:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye; Mr. 
Markley, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
PRESENTATION:  Brian Feliciano and Kim Klefman, Oswald Companies 
 
Health Care Renewal 
 
 Mr. Feliciano presented the health care renewal and options from Medical Mutual for 
Bainbridge Township for 2021 to the trustees.  He also discussed the renewal options for 
dental and vision through Guardian.  There will be a Health Care Committee meeting 
scheduled in the near future to review the township’s renewal with the employees. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
KENSTON COMMUNITY EDUCATION 
 
 Mrs. Sarah Delly from Kenston Community Education gave the report for the month 
of January 2021.  She reported that KCE is a bit behind in their budget, but they expect 
things to pick up when spring outdoor sports begin.  They are still having issues finding 
instructors for some of their programming.  Justin Yates is the new KCE rep for Auburn 
Township, and there will be a new rep for Kenston schools in the near future. The township 
should receive the KCE annual invoice by the end of the month. The complete report is 
attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes.   
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SERVICE DEPARTMENT REPORT 
 
 Mr. Jim Stanek presented the service department report for the month of January 
2021.  The renovation of the Burns-Lindow building is almost complete.  The River Road 
Park playground has been installed.  The parks department is waiting on a final walk-
through.  When the instructional signage arrives and is placed, the playground will open.  
The recycling center will be expanding.  The township is hopeful to receive a grant to help 
with the expansion.  The walking path at River Road Park has been specified, and that 
project will go out to bid this year.  The complete service department report is attached to 
and becomes a permanent part of these minutes.   
 
FISCAL OFFICE REPORT 
 
 Mrs. Janice Sugarman presented the fiscal report for the year 2020 and the month of 
January 2021.  The general fund balance is $2,309,036.75 as of January 31, 2021.  Mrs. 
Sugarman reported that the $2,000.00 NOPEC Community Sponsorship Grant was 
approved and received by the Bainbridge Civic Club to be used for community events in the 
township.  The NOPEC NEC grant will be accepted tonight in the amount of $30,500.00 to 
be used towards energy efficient projects in the township.  The township received the 
$2,500.00 Go Green Community Grant money for the recycling center cameras.  In addition, 
the fiscal office has closed the books on 2020, and the media has been notified that the 
financials are in the fiscal office for review.  Two more River Road Park playground 
donations have been received for a total of $63,884.00 raised from the community towards 
the new playground.  The complete fiscal report is attached to and becomes a permanent 
part of these minutes.  
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 None. 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Request for Tuition Reimbursement – Lt. Riley 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the tuition reimbursement request from Lt. 
James Riley for the Ohio Fire Executive Program through the Ohio Fire Chief’s Association 
in the amount of $9,500.00 plus potential travel expenses beginning June 7, 2021 and 
finishing on June 9, 2023 as outlined in the Bainbridge Township the Personnel Policy 
Manual and per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 

Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request for Tuition Reimbursement – Pitre 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the tuition reimbursement request from 
Firefighter Jason Pitre for the Fire Administration Degree Program through Columbia 
Southern University in the amount of $8,460.00 as outlined in the Bainbridge Township the 
Personnel Policy Manual and per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 

Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 

SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Muirwood Court Easement 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to have Mr. Stanek send the resolution and 
memorandum to the Geauga County Prosecutor for review. 
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TOWN HALL – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Geauga County Water Resources Waterline Issues and Questions 
 
 After much discussion, the trustees were in general agreement to ask the Geauga 
County Prosecutor for an opinion on how the proposed waterline will affect large lot zoning 
and to set a meeting with the director of Water Resources, Mr. Steve Oluic.  
 
TOWN HALL – NEW BUSINESS 
 
NOPEC NEC Grant 2021 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve Bainbridge Township Resolution 02082021-A, 
finding it to be in the best interest of the township to accept the NOPEC NEC 2021 grant in 
the amount of $30,050.00, which has been reviewed by legal counsel, and to allow the chair 
to sign the resolution. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Guardian Renewal 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to renew the Guardian dental and vision insurance for 24 
months at a 0% increase through 2023 as outlined in the January 2021 proposal.  
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Request to Declare Obsolete 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to declare the zoning items listed on the memo dated 
February 2, 2021 obsolete and no longer needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, 
per the recommendation of the zoning inspector. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Approval to sell on Govdeals.com  
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to allow the listing of five of the obsolete items on 
Govdeals.com for sale in accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the 
zoning inspector. 
 

- 3M overhead projector 
- Phillips Voice Tracker Recorder 
- Philips Docking Station/Charger 
- Brother EM-630 Electric Typewriter 
- Seven boxes – Floppy Disks 

  
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Approval to Dispose of Property 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the disposal of the remainder of the obsolete 
items in accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the zoning inspector. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
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FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the purchase orders listed below as submitted 
by the Fiscal Officer.  
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Requests 

1. Littler – Negotiations - $4,400.00 (Fire) 
2. Hall Public Safety – Equip 4 New Cruisers - $67,310.28 (Police) 
3. Ohio Bureau of Workers Compensation – 2020 True-Up - $6,091.00 (All) 
4. VanCuren Services – Tree Removal for Storm Damage - $3,500.00 (Roads) 
5. VanCuren Services – Tree Removal - $10,000.00 (Roads) 
6. Chagrin Valley Paving – Settler’s Parking Lot - $42,957.00 (General) 
7. Chagrin Valley Auto Parts – Bosch HD Scan Tool - $8,075.24 (Roads)  

 
INVOICE APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the invoice listed below as submitted by the 
Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoices 

1. Singerman Mills – Signature Square - $2,652.00 (General) 
2. Singerman Mills – Development 2020 – 988.00 (General) 
3. Littler – Employment Advice/Retainer - $250.00 (General) 
4. K-Tech Specialty Coating – Beet Heat Concentrate - $6,562.11 (Roads) 
5. Compass Minerals America, Inc. – Salt Fill-up - $60,906.55 (Roads) 
6. Compass Minerals America, Inc. – Salt Fill-up - $65,985.11 (Roads)  

 
FISCAL RESOLUTION APPROVAL 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve Resolution 02082021-B as submitted by the 
Fiscal Officer.    
 

- Resolution to transfer from General Fund to the Road Fund for work performed by 
the Road Department in the month of January 2021 – $5,401.76 
  

 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Checks Dated January 26, 2021 through February 8, 2021 
  
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices dated January 26, 2021 
through February 8, 2021 of warrants #36220 through #36328 in the amount of $90,214.39 
which are attached to and become a permanent part of these minutes.  
 
ELECTRONIC TRANSACTIONS 
 
 Electronic transactions for the month of January 2021, #1-2021 through #37-2021 in 
the amount of $674,298.03 are attached to and become a permanent part of these minutes.  
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 None. 
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CORRESPONDENCE 

1. Diversified Gas & Oil – Breech in personal information notification 
2. Geauga Growth Partnership – Sponsorship Information 
3. Miller & Nusbaum – Abandoned homes  

 

LATE ADDITIONS 

 
 None. 
 
 
 
 Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 8:58 P.M. 
 
 
                                                                                      Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 






















































